

TOWN OF JACKSON TOWN COUNCIL AGENDA DOCUMENTATION

PREPARATION DATE: July 6th, 2018 **MEETING DATE:** July 16th, 2018

SUBMITTING DEPARTMENT: Public Works **DEPARTMENT DIRECTOR:** Johnny Ziem

PRESENTER: Johnny Ziem

SUBJECT: Town Electric Bicycle Purchase

STATEMENT/PURPOSE

The purpose of this item is to provide information to the Council and receive approval for the purchase of several electric cargo bicycles to be used in place of vehicles to conduct Town business.

BACKGROUND/ALTERNATIVES

Staff has been tasked with investigating the possibility of adding some electric bicycles to the Town's fleet inventory for Town employees to use while conducting business in Town in order to not add to our traffic congestion and save fuel and money. This would serve as a pilot project this summer/fall and could then be reassessed for continued use in future years or expansion. Staff is proposing six bicycles to be used initially to allow multiple users at one time. Funds to purchase these bicycles were included in the FY19 Pathways budget with the understanding the Town Council would have the opportunity to make a determination on the purchase at a later date.

Due to the challenges of navigating through Town in the busy summer months, staff is proposing to purchase several electric assist bicycles to be used instead of regular vehicles. The electric assist bicycles will be the cargo style bicycle to allow staff to transport smaller items from one workplace to another. The electric assist option will also use more convenient for staff that travel from one professional meeting to another. The electric assist option will also make use more convenient for staff that travel from one professional meeting to another and want to keep a professional appearance intact. This is sometimes challenging in hot temperatures or extended uphill travel.

Electric bikes (pedal assisted) are designed to augment human power, not completely replace it. Transportation experts conclude that electric bikes could become one of the primary drivers of cleaner air and reduced global emissions across much of the urbanized world. Currently, Town Staff uses varying modes of transportation options to assist in their day-to-day workloads: personal vehicles, Town vehicles (gas/diesel/hybrid powered), biking, and walking (within distance).

From past emissions inventory data for Teton County, ground transportation had the highest percentage of Green House gas emissions at 62.1%. At the time of that study, passenger cars represented 25.8% and small SUV's/trucks represented 28.5% of all vehicle types on our roadways. Electric bicycles also have a very small footprint for CO2 emissions. Electric bikes are more climate-friendly than other modes of transportation, including all electric passenger vehicles. In fact, carbon dioxide emissions for an electric bike is about one-tenth of what is emitted by a conventional electric car, when factoring in the electricity needed to power the car's much larger batteries.

Within our Town organization, staff has isolated a few departments that could benefit from using electric bikes to assist in providing service:

<u>Police Department:</u> Since 1994, our PD Department has used traditional bikes to patrol bike paths and difficult access areas and to get officers out into the community. The PD feels that the use of electric bikes could be beneficial for a few reasons:

- Officers could return to their vehicles quicker than with a traditional bike
- The fatigue factor from riding a traditional bike for 12 hours would be lessened
- Electric bikes make it easier to carry up to 40 pounds of additional gear
- It will save fuel
- It will allow officers to patrol a bigger geographical area than a traditional bike

Town Hall: Town Hall serves to house many departments that could also benefit from using an electric bike for business purposes:

- IT could use these bikes to assist other departments with maintenance issues
- The front desk and admin could use these bikes for meetings and errands
- Planning and legal could use these bikes for meetings and building checks

<u>Public Works:</u> Public Works has many opportunities to use electric bikes for quick trips around town as well:

- Engineering has use for construction project checks, meetings, and errands
- Admin has use for meetings and errands to Town Hall (billing)
- Fleet has use for running back and forth to START BUS for maintenance pickups

To perform our day-to-day operations as efficiently as possible, time management is of the essence. Compared with traditional bikes, electric bikes are sweat free, allows for faster arrival at destinations, and enables riders to go further, faster. By providing electric bikes to staff, needless wear and tear on Town owned and personal vehicles would be reduced greatly and staff would not be adding to the traffic issues during the summer months. Staff would be subject to all of the traffic laws currently in place. Staff is currently researching any additional concerns from our liability carrier and any worker's compensation issues that might arise as a result of use of these Town owned bicycles for Town business use. Staff would develop a use policy that would govern the use of these bicycles that would address the requirement for helmets and for authorizing use of bicycles just as vehicles are currently authorized, obeying traffic laws, etc.

Staff recommends the Town Council approve the purchase of six electric assist cargo bicycles to be used for conducting Town business at a cost not to exceed \$2,000/each or \$12,000 total.

The Town Council has many options available to them including:

- 1. Approve the purchase of six electric assist cargo bicycles to be used for conducting Town business at a cost not to exceed \$2,000/each or \$12,000 total.
- 2. Discuss the request and continue the discussion and any action to the next Town Council meeting.
- 3. Discuss the request and amend the proposal to fewer bicycles.
- 4. Discuss the request and direct staff to include the proposal in the FY20 Budget.
- 5. Make a motion to approve the request and vote against the motion thereby denying the request at this time.
- 6. Take no action.
- 7. Other.

ALIGNMENT WITH PLANS AND INITIATIVES

- **1.** <u>Policy 1.2.d: Improve Air Quality:</u> "Efforts to improve air quality may include: reducing vehicles miles traveled through a shift to alternative modes of travel...."
- **2.** <u>Policy 2.1.a: Shift Community Energy Consumption Behavior:</u> "Achieving communitywide energy conservation requires reducing individual consumption of energy with every decision."
- **3.** <u>Policy 2.3.a: Meet Future Transportation Demand Through the Use of Alternative Modes:</u> "The use of single occupancy motor vehicles is the least energy efficient mode of transportation..."
- **4.** <u>Policy 6.1.c:</u> <u>Establish an Identity as a "Green" Community:</u> "The community will become a model of sustainability by addressing ecosystem and climate stewardship at the local level."
- **5.** <u>Policy 7.1.c: Increase the Capacity for Use of Alternative Transportation Modes:</u> "Through increased use of alternative modes automobile capacity will be freed up on our existing roadway system."
- **6.** <u>Town of Jackson G.P.S. Initiative:</u> "All non-START Town vehicles and equipment will be 40% more fuel efficient by June 30, 2020 from FY2006."
- 7. <u>Integrated Transportation Plan:</u> "Many of these shorter trips could be made by walking and bicycling, freeing up street capacity for traffic flow..."

ATTACHMENTS (below)



FISCAL IMPACT

Fiscal impact for this item would include the purchase of six electric bikes at a cost not to exceed \$2,000 each. Within the current FY19 Town Budget, funds have been appropriated under Pathways CIP for this project. Future fiscal impact could include replacement parts as needed.

STAFF IMPACT

Staff Impact for this item would require the purchase and procurement of this asset, management, delivery, and training. There would be a positive staff impact in terms of the ease of navigating through busy Town streets to conduct business. Additionally it would have a positive impact in that it would make it easier for employees to exercise for instances throughout the workday.

LEGAL REVIEW

Should the Town Council provide authorization, the Town Attorney would be involved with the finalization of any use policies.

RECOMMENDATION
Staff recommends the Town Council approve the purchase of six electric assist cargo bicycles to be used for conduction Town business at a cost not to exceed \$2,000/each or \$12,000 total.
SUGGESTED MOTION
I move to approve the purchase of six electric-assist cargo bicycles to be used for conducting Town business, at a cost not to exceed \$2,000/each or \$12,000 total.